
Of all the non-restaurant segments of the 
foodservice industry, the college and university 
market most mimics the commercial side of the 
business. As a matter of fact, many existing 
restaurant concepts—from quick-serve to, in a few 
cases, fining dining—are represented on college 
campus. As a result, operators are looking for more 
product variety from food manufacturer, even as 
they struggle with labor issues and try to find a 
balance between using broadline distribution and 
satisfying customers’ desires for more fresh, local 
and environmentally sustainable items.

Even though college foodservice is expected to 
continue its modest growth rate (0.7% in FY 2020), 
dining programs are becoming more complex. 
Dining service is viewed as more of a selling point 
for universities than in the past, and customers are 
more food-savvy than ever. They also are 
demanding more diversity, to satisfy not only ethnic 
choices but also vegetarian, vegan, and allergen-
free meals.

Laying out the current scene in college foodservice 
were Robert Holden, associate vice president of 
auxiliary services at the University of Georgia; Ken 
Toong, executive director of auxiliary enterprises at 
the University of Massachusetts-Amherst; and Kevin 
D’Onofrio, resident district manager for Sodexo at 
the University at Albany, Albany, NY. 
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College & University Segment Metrics

Operator Spend: ($B) $8.60 

Growth Rate: (real) 0.70%

Number of Units: 4,324

Chain (%) or Contract Managed (%): 49%

Avg Operator: $1,998,150 
Source: IFMA Operator Landscape Portal

Source: Datassential C&U Keynote
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University Dining is About Engaging 
Student-Customers
Robert Holden stated it best in his overview of UGA 
Food Services when he said its goal is to change 
campus dining “from transactional to 
transformational.” 

“Students drive the dining experience,” Holden said. 
“We offer all the variety, from residential dining to 
cash operations, c-stores and micro-marts, because 
that’s what they want, and giving students what 
they want drives our bottom line. We want to 
create an environment for students to come 
together and collaborate, not just to eat a meal.” 

Ken Toong added that campus dining spaces are 
“living laboratories” for studying student 
engagement and food culture. “It’s more than just 
serving food,” Toong said. “It’s about the whole 
campus experience.”

Kevin D’Onofrio called student customers “our 
shareholders,” and noted that even though Sodexo 
may have contracts with manufacturers and 
distributors, “if they want it, we’ve got to deliver, 
regardless of what our contract says.
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Those customers have some dining habits that older 
generations might consider strange, such as grab-
and-go available virtually everywhere, wanting 
service to be brought to them in the form of kiosks 
and food trucks, and eating at literally all hours of 
the day and night.

“Not only are students active at odd hours, such as 
3 a.m.,” said Holden, “but that is what they will be 
expecting when they get out of school.”
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The Operator-Manufacturer Relationship is 
Vital
“We can’t survive without strategic partnerships,” 
said D’Onofrio. “You are the R & D that we need. I 
think it’s our job to educate broadline distributors in 
what our needs are, but we want to hear from 
manufacturers as well. Tell us why your products are 
better than what we are receiving now. We will 
always listen.” He cautioned manufacturers to 
remember that each university is different, and so 
each relationship will be unique. 

At UMass-Amherst, Dining Services does a lot of 
business with broadline distributors, but its contracts 
have been structured so that UMass Dining is able to 
purchase 20% of its produce from local sources in 
season. 

“It’s not really a problem, because we can’t buy 
everything we need from New England anyway,” he 
explained. “But we also buy internationally, 
importing olive oil, sea bass and other items. The 
whole idea is, how can we work together to get what 
we want?”

Holden sees a best-case scenario of operators and 
manufacturers getting together to study the trends in 
order to be prepared for what student customers will 
be expecting.

“We have so many data points for every part of the 
day that we can use to plant our labor and food 
needs,” he said. “What we can do together is take 
the data on what we’re selling and make a feedback 
loop that goes back to the manufacturer.”

All of the operators agreed that manufacturers can 
help universities, and themselves, by sharing their 
stories regarding their own initiatives around making 
healthier food items or being good environmental 
stewards. 
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“If you have a really good sustainability or social 
justice story, make sure that information is provided 
to us so we can tell our students,” said Holden.

Packaging is a Major Concern for Operators
All three men pointed out that excess packaging has 
become a big challenge for operators, and needs to 
be addressed by manufacturers. Although 
companies have made great strides in using 
recyclable or compostable packaging wherever 
possible, “we still have to deal with it, as waste or 
recycling or composting,” said Holden. “It’s an 
impact that is not positive.”

D’Onofrio added, “This is a case where less is better, 
and I think we can work together to make this 
happen.”

Source: Datassential C&U Keynote
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